Low vision services implementation group Sub committee on people with learning disabilities - 16 March 2005

Present
Gordon Ilett - Optometrist 

Debbie Webb - SeeAbility and Hampshire LV Committee

Mary Bairstow - LVSIG 

Madeline Sutcliffe - Orthoptist 

Marek Karas - Camden and Islington LV Committee, RNIB 

Pretty Garrett - Surrey LV committee, independent consultant

Carol Smith - Manager, Multiple Disability Services, Birmingham Focus 

Gill Levy - RNIB (notes)

Apologies

Tom Fagin - SeeAbility

Caroline Allen - Principal of Orchard Hill Further Education College 

Linda Bamforth – Seeability Sheffield 

Leigh Harris - Specialist worker for adults with visual impairment and learning disabilities, London Borough of Lewisham

History 

Mary explained her role - to help establish local low vision committees to improve services.  Pretty had been anxious that the National Group could not address the needs of people with learning disabilities, and so it was agreed to have a sub-committee.  It had also become apparent from the evaluations that low vision committees had too much business to concentrate on groups of people:  children, adults with learning disabilities, Black and minority ethnic groups and emotional support.  

The ideal is for local low vision committees to effect change in their communities. 

Guidance for children already has been sent out.   

Remit of the group

This group needs a mechanism to feed back to national meetings.

Currently Pretty and Tom attend the national group.  Pretty had previously run the BIOS group, which Madeline is now organising.   There will need to be discussion as to who will represent BIOS at the national group.   However, Mary will feed back at the meeting tomorrow.

The group felt comfortable with keeping meetings informal, but producing notes.

It was agreed that it was important to extend membership of the group.  Caroline Allen, principal of Orchard Hill Further Education College (for people with profound disability) had been invited to join.  It was not clear if she would able to attend in the future, or send a representative.

Mary agreed to find out whether Caroline or a colleague is prepared to attend future meetings.

Leigh Harris (London Borough of Lewisham Sensory Impairment Team) and Margaret Wilkinson (London Borough of Bexley/Kent Association for the Blind) - who work with adults with learning disabilities were keen to attend.

Gill had tried to approach Michelle Chinery, a visually impaired service user, who chaired the Valuing People Task Force but Michelle is still unwell.

Mary will invite an ophthalmologist.

Carol suggested that Anita Fokken-Morrison, the director Focus LV centre, be asked to join the group.  Carol and Anita work together on screening children in special schools and schools with specialist units.  It is hoped to identify children who are blind or partially sighted earlier. 

It was agreed that local low vision committees need guidance on people with learning disabilities and they do not identify them as a group with specific needs.  We can suggest to them what sort of professionals in the field of learning disability they might usefully have on their committee to look at people more holistically.  There was discussion about which professionals might be approached to join Low Vision Committees.

Learning Disability Partnership Boards (LDPB’s) could nominate a person to attend.  It was agreed that it would be helpful if the national committee could provide training for LDPB representatives to make them more effective.  There should be commitment to send someone 'high up' to meetings, as it was likely that people would stop attending if their input did not bring results.

The ADSS document, Progress in Sight, was clear in setting standards for social care for visually impaired people.  However, the group discussed how services for people with learning disabilities could be improved.  There was general agreement that we need to get people with learning disabilities on to Low Vision Committee agendas.  We could ask if local committees ever talked about them.

See later agreement for LVSIG to contact the LVSC’s about these issues.

Marek suggested that the national committee produce a pack for local committees about the eye care and low vision needs of people with learning disabilities.  He questioned whether LV Committees even knew which statutory and voluntary agencies might be interested in joining a committee.

Mary will discuss approaches to LDPB’s with Gill.  Gill will raise the issue at the PMLD Network (a group championing the cause of people with profound and multiple learning disabilities, which includes RNIB, Mencap, National Autistic Society, Foundation for People with Learning Disabilities, Circles, British Psychological Society - section on people with learning disabilities) 

Guidance for LVSC’s
Pretty felt it was important to explain to LVSC’s about the needs of people with learning disabilities, whose needs they should be serving.

Everyone agreed that LVSC’s needed to be told about issues involved in vision screening people with learning disabilities, and not just about people with low vision.  Gill offered to produce a single page of briefing notes.  The group could also ask:

· if LVSC’s have identified particular 'at risk groups' in their area

· how they ensure these people get a LV service. 

Again see later agreement for Mary to contact LVSC’s about these issues.

Gordon pointed out that most optometrists would not be aware of local services so would not know how to make a referral to the local community team for people with learning disabilities.  There is no 'specialist' place where optometrists can refer people whom they find hard to test, or who need an extended appointment.  He felt that although most people with mild or moderate learning disabilities can use ordinary community practices, there needs to be a specialist service for people with severe or profound and multiple learning disabilities.

One major problem is that people in residential care or nursing homes may be seen by optometrists from domiciliary companies.  They may not know how to refer people to other services, such as local community teams.

Guidance is needed about domiciliary visits.  It is not clear if visits to day centres are included - they may be the best place to test someone.  Funds for DV’s are now controlled by PCT’s. 

Gordon feels strongly that the appointment of a full-time specialist worker for adults with visual and learning disabilities is the key to good eye care - such as Margaret Wilkinson in Bexley.  Gill explained that there were a variety of successful models of support, and each was different.  Progress had been patchy and there was a need for consistency.  This could be through the care staff training, but the Learning Disability Award Framework did not include visual impairment in its basic mandatory training.

It was agreed that a strategic national approach was required.

National group to get Derek Buzby, a Department of Health (DH) representative on the LVSIG to do something.  Mary agreed to raise the issue of low vision / eye care services at the LVSIG meeting and follow this up with Derek and Fred Giltrow-Tyler (an optometrist who also attends on behalf of the DH).

LV to approach Rob Greig, Director of the Valuing People implementation group (for England).

Mary will brief Nick Erlich as LVSIG representative from the ADSS.

The national group to write to Dr Graham Martin, Chair of the Royal College of GP’s committee on learning disabilities.  The new GP contract states that people with learning disabilities can ask for a health check if they have not seen a doctor in the last 3 years.  There are also efforts being made for people to have an annual 'MOT'.  Gill had advised Dr Martin that she thought optometrists (not GP’s) should be doing the eye test - and being paid for it appropriately.  We could also ask GP’s to check with parents if their son or daughter with Cortical Vision Impairment was registered.

Mary suggested one way of encouraging LVSC’s to effect change locally would be to inform all the current (68) LVSC’s about this new GP contract and to ask them to report how they will respond to this.  Mary advised the group that she would be contacting the LVSC’s shortly and would inform them of this at the same as trying to find out how far they have progressed in looking at issues relating to people with learning disabilities.

Payment for Optometrists

Everyone agreed that most people with learning disabilities can access ordinary optometry practices for their annual tests.  However, there are people who need to be tested more frequently and those who need a special approach - e.g. needing much more of the optometrist's time. 

Local optometrists should be able to refer people with 'complex needs' to a specialist optometry service - like the community dental service (when it is not abused!)  There would only be a small number of people needing this service, so perhaps more than one PCT could employ a community optometrist for sessions.  Some people need extra funding for optometrists to perform eye tests. 

It is unfair to expect optometrists to be altruistic, and have many people who are hard to test on their books.

LV committees could ask LOC’s for list of optometrists willing to test people with learning disabilities.  (Watch for DDA here!)

It was agreed that the current system militates against people with learning disabilities having high quality eye care.  This needs to be taken up with Disability Rights Commission Formal Investigation into the health care needs of people with learning disabilities. 

Marek felt there was a need for 'top up' scheme for people with learning disabilities - such as optometrists had for people with glaucoma.  He wondered if LOCs could negotiate something with PCTs.  He said that participating optometrists could be accredited to the basic DOCET pack for optometrists, the care and management of patients with learning disabilities.  (Note that DOCET no longer exists but there is an equivalent and now mandatory scheme for certification)

The RNIB LV Centre now sees everyone with learning disabilities in Camden and Islington who may have an eye problem because it was found that many people were not being checked by local optometrists.  Marek has arranged a meeting with learning disability teams to ensure that annual eye health checks are in place.  An audit has helped give information to support this.  

Anita at Birmingham Focus has also done an audit, so we could put these two models forward. 

Special issues

Gill raised the issue of adults with cortical/cerebral visual impairment and registration.  (It was felt that children were being identified).  She is concerned that people are offered registration and referred to low vision services.  As CVI is often found when people have cerebral palsy and communication difficulties, their problems may not be identified or addressed in busy eye clinics. Marek felt this should be raised with medical directors.  

We could ask LV committees what is in place for identifying CVI.  We could ask if a training programme would be helpful - or if enough people were identified to merit a training programme.

Gill is also concerned about eye-poking and people who self-blind.  She feels some basic guidance is needed - e.g. about hygiene, cutting finger nails etc.  She has had 35 questionnaires back and expects more.  She is anxious that newly blind people receive appropriate support.

Date of next meeting

to be arranged at Judd Street 

Agenda items

Membership:
new members

Toolkits:

The Bold Guide to Learning disabilities

(advice for LVSC members about aspects of LD)

‘My role on a LVSC – improving low vision 

services for people with LD’ - Guidance for 

LDBP’s

Models of service 

Marek to outline the service in Camden and Islington where speech and language therapists take the lead, within defined protocols.

Carol Smith and Anita Fokken-Morrison to describe services in Birmingham.

